Before the Public Service Commission

Of the State of Missouri

	In the Matter of the Application of Charter Fiberlink-Missouri, LLC, to Overturn the North American Numbering Plan Administrator’s Decision to Withhold Numbering Resources Related to the Wentzville and Pacific Exchanges
	))))))
	Case TO-2005-0062

	
	
	


Staff Recommendation 


COMES NOW the Staff of the Missouri Public Service Commission and for its recommendation states:


1.  
Charter Fiberlink-Missouri, LLC (“Charter”) filed an application with NeuStar, Inc., the Pooling Administrator of the North American Numbering Plan (“Pooling Administrator”) to obtain blocks of telephone numbers dedicated to the Metropolitan Calling Area (“MCA”) for the Wentzville and Pacific rate centers.  The Pooling Administrator denied Charter’s requests for MCA blocks because no blocks of 1000 MCA codes were available.  Charter now seeks review of the Pooling Administrator’s decision. 


2.  
This Commission may overturn the Pooling Administrator’s decision to withhold numbering resources from Charter if the Commission determines that Charter has demonstrated a verifiable need for numbering resources and has exhausted all other available remedies. 47 C.F.R. § 52.15(g)(4).


3.  
In the attached Memorandum, labeled Appendix A, the Staff agrees that Charter has demonstrated a verifiable need for numbering resources and has exhausted all other available remedies.  Missouri’s MCA requires separate codes to serve both MCA and non-MCA customers, and without an Order from the Commission approving Charter’s request to receive NPA/NXX codes in the Wentzville and Pacific rate centers, Charter will be unable to offer MCA service in those exchanges.  Staff recommends that the Commission issue an order overturning the Pooling Administrator’s decision.  Staff further recommends that the Commission order Charter to return a portion of the telephone numbers to the Pooling Administrator as explained below.

WHEREFORE, the Staff recommends that the Commission, at its earliest convenience, issue an order that:

(1) determines that Charter has demonstrated a verifiable need for numbering resources and has exhausted all other available remedies;

(2) reverses the decision of the Pooling Administrator and approves Charter’s request to receive a NPA/NXX code of 10,000 telephone numbers in each of the Wentzville and Pacific rate centers;

(3) directs Charter, within 30 days of receiving the NPA/NXX code of 10,000 telephone numbers, to return to the Pooling Administrator 9,000 of the 10,000 telephone numbers issued for the Wentzville rate center; and

(4) directs Charter, within 30 days of receiving the NPA/NXX code of 10,000 telephone numbers, to return to the Pooling Administrator 9,000 of the 10,000 telephone numbers issued for the Pacific rate center.  

Staff further requests the Commission to direct Charter to submit a pleading in Case No. TO-2005-0062 informing the Commission of the completion of items 3 and 4 above.  The pleading should include a copy of the Pooling Administrator Part 3 form verifying return of the unused telephone numbers.
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